
 
 

 

 

Issue No 70 14th July 

Dates for your Diary  
For meetings outside of school hours please use the West Garth Road pedestrian gate to access the site. 

All evening meetings start at 19.30 unless indicated 

Sat 15th July 11 – 4  Summer Fayre  Thurs 20th July  End of term: all finish at 
2pm no afternoon care. 
End of term picnic, 
parents welcome at 13.00 

Mon 17th – Wed 19th 
July  

Class 4 trip to Dartmoor  Sat 2nd Sept 10 – 
13.00 

Whole school open day, 
all welcome, taster 
lessons, meet new 
teachers, for current and 
prospective parents 

Mon 17th July 18.00 
– 20.00 

New class 6 social event  Mon 4th Sept Inset day 

Tues 18th July  Class 1 beach trip  Tues 5th Sept Inset day and new class 1 
transition picnic 

Wed 19th 09.20  Class 5 Eurythmy   Wed 6th Sept  Classes 1 – 10 return to 
school 

Wed 19th July 9.30 – 
10.30  

Volunteer induction  Wed 6th Sept 
13.00 – 14.00 

Kindergarten picnic. 
Please bring a picnic to 
share 

Tues 18th July 
09.30 – 11.00 

Parent and child picnic  Thurs 7th Sept Kindergarten return to 
school 

Thurs 20th 9.30 Class 4 play    

 
Class 5 Olympics 



Class 5 (11 years old) is a time when the children become physically able but don’t yet have the 

heaviness or weight of teenage years. The balance of the lightness of childhood and growing physical 

potential is reflected in the curriculum, in part by a study of Greek Culture. This is integrated into the 

movement lessons with, among other activities, a practice of the core aspects of a traditional Greek 

Olympic. This includes the five main activities of running, jumping, simplified wrestling, discus and 

javelin. All events are practised throughout the year and culminating in an Olympic Games held in the 

grounds of Michael Hall School, East Sussex. 

This year our class 5 joined 460 children from all over the UK, Poland and Belgium. A key aspect of the 

Games is that all forms of competition are removed, in other words there is no measuring, timing or 

recording of events. The children train, play and camp together for two days and then take part in the 

Games on the third day. Each child is then awarded a medal for the qualities they demonstrate 

throughout the three days. Taken from the Olympics program . 

On Wednesday to Saturday class five and a couple of teachers who were Daniel, Gill, Katie, Adam  and 

Jenny went to  the Olympics, when we got there  everyone was so excited. We all put our tents up and 

unpacked our bags. We all sat around the fire and Daniel made up a rap whilst Sophie played the 

Ukulele.  Milly, class 5. 

My favourite bit was the high jump because I won. The 

camping trip was really fun, we made hot chocolate 

every night and I caught lots of grass h oppers. I didnõt 

really like the sleeping bit. I made 3 new friends one is 

called Kalum, Esther and Rowan.  Max, class 5 

 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 



Governors’ news from Steve Jones  
 
The Governors were delighted with the result of the recent Ofsted inspection and would like to thank the 

staff, the children and parents for making this possible.  

Ofsted inspections are stressful occasions in the life of any school and it was always our hope that the 

inspection team would understand the "essence" of a Steiner school. It is clear in the report that they did 

this. There were no surprises. The school continues to improve. The attendance of the children is 

measured against a national benchmark that we currently fall below and this might have  been a block to 

why we did not get a higher grade. The other areas that the school are addressing are those factors 

around student achievement. Parents play a key part talking to their children about what they are doing 

at school and looking at their work.  

There was one area that was a slight surprise and this was the number of parental responses about some 

children not feeling safe in the school. If you ever have concerns then please do not hesitate to contact 

the school. This has coincided with our work to seek the views of parents and students so that we are 

better informed. We met student representatives from three classes last week and have just issued a 

questionnaire to parents. We will consider the responses at our next meeting in late September.  

Finally; Lena Marvao has decided to step down both as a governor and chair of the governors. She will be 

missed and has served the school superbly. As vice chair I have stepped up to be interim chair until we 

appoint a new chair. Have a wonderful summer. Steve Jone s, Interim C hair.  

News from the Principal - Four down, ninety six to go.  
Until our 100th birthday. I might not last that long, but we should always be aware that things we do 

today will have an impact far into the future. I think that is one of the many things that motivates us 

here at the Academy, the constant reminder that `outcomes` don’t just stop at GCSEs, they are there 

for life.   

This year was always going to be more settled than the three that preceded it. We know the building and 

the site, we know our strengths and our weaknesses better than we did, we were able to add new classes 

and children without losing the pioneer spirit and sense of early excitement, but we were also able to 

consolidate some very important things.  

Highlights? So many to choose from. Class six’s play so early in the year, class 8’s project presentations, 

Nana Woos’ eurythmy performance, the music and drama presentation last month, kindergarten children 

dancing around the May pole, the mature way in which class 9 students conduct themselves around 

younger children, especially in the dining hall, pizza on Friday, seeing the walled garden open up and the 

forge area take shape, adding dogs to our support team (!), initiating our own teacher training 

programme. I could go on…and on….and on. On a personal note I have to admit that knowing that when 

the phone now rings down in reception around lunchtime it does NOT mean that Ofsted are coming 

tomorrow, is quite a relief.   

Low points? Realizing how hopelessly stretched so many of the outside agencies are that we work with, 

sensing the point quite late in the process when the Ofsted Inspectors backed away from an overall 

`good` judgement because of the framework they were having to apply, forgetting my gate duty on 

Tuesday afternoon and having to face the well-earned scowls of those left waiting to be let in!  

Joking apart, the low points are always linked to departures and farewells. There are always some 

children who leave because it hasn’t quite worked and you are always left wondering what more could 

we have done.   

And of course saying goodbye to colleagues.  



We have to start with our chair of governors, Lena Marvao. We first met Lena at the end of our second 

year, just as we were packing up to leave our temporary site whilst digesting the outcome of our first 

Ofsted report. The way in which Lena embraced her new role was inspiring. She immediately made 

herself available to meet with parents and to hear their concerns. Very quickly Lena began the process 

of attracting new members to the board, bringing in a range of experts who have given us exactly what 

we need. Lena also led the way in making sure that governors achieved a high level of training in order 

to equip them for their role. Lena`s warmth, her ability to listen and her enormous enthusiasm were 

evident to everyone who came into contact with her and rubbed off on all of us. Staff were always happy 

to see her around, and when she was able to attend meetings, Inset Days, work days and festive events it 

was evident how much she enjoyed the experience and how much she had to contribute.  She will 

certainly be missed.  

We also saying goodbye to Class Eight teacher Paul Hougham. Paul’s destiny is taking him to Finland of 

all places (no, he can’t speak the language yet). Although he has only been with us for slightly less than 

two years, Paul has had a big influence on the school out of all proportion to the time spent here, 

bringing new life to his class, to the teaching of English and to our approach to assessment. I am not the 

only one who is hoping that Finland might not be his final destination and that the call of Exeter will 

linger in the background.  

We also owe a big thanks to our two scientists, Martin Leveine and Skip Greenwood who have started the 

enormous task of setting up our science labs, outdoor space and department. Their outdoor experiments 

have been enjoyed by far more than the class they were teaching. We have already introduced some of 

our new staff, watch out for further updates at the end of the summer. Alan Swindell. Principal  

Music and drama concert  
A fun and entertaining evening. Both beginners and experienced musicians performed. We got sneak 

previews of Midsummer Night’s Dream, Bugsy Malone and Little Shop of Horrors. Thanks to; Fran for all 

her hard work (she promises next time it will be a bit shorter!) Danny (he promises never to wear that 

dress again) and Buzz (for all his manging of the stage) and Lou for the cake. £267 was raised for musical 

instruments. Thank you all! 

School Times  
Thank you for your patience on the issue of school times and the possibility of changes next year.  

At the recent board meeting governors were able to review the rationale behind the change, the 

process of consultation that had been conducted and the legal position around planning and 

compliance with highways issues.  

On this third point, governors still need an assurance from the highways department that the changes 

do not conflict with permissions we were granted when we first moved to Thomas Hall. Until governors 

have these assurances, there will be no changes to school times. The next full board meeting is on 

September 27th. We hope to have all the information we need to make a decision at that point and to 

inform parents, giving them notice of any changes that would come into effect in January 2018.  

Alan Swindell ,  Principal, Steve Jones, Interim  Chair to Governors.  



 

 
 

 
 
 

 

 

 
 
 

Volunteer induction Wednesday 19 th  July 9.30 am -10.30 am  
Volunteering is a wonderful way to engage with and support our school community. 

 There are a variety of opportunities, from assisting in classrooms, dining hall and playground, 

administrative tasks, grounds work and gardening and many more. As we grow as a school all committed 

help is welcomed to provide the best environment, opportunities and community for our children. 

 In preparation for Autumn Term we are holding an induction next Wednesday 19th for anyone interested 

in volunteering within SAE. This may be a weekly commitment or less, but induction is required along 

with a DBS for anyone regularly involved within the school. 

If you are interested in volunteering and would like to book a place or discuss please email Helen 

Jacoby: volunteer@steineracademyexeter.org.uk 

Summer Fayre – Tomorrow 11 – 4 
Bring your family and friends to our Fayre. Don’t forget your food contributions and you 

time slot on the rota! Come and enjoy; cakes, drinks, BBQ, pizza, ice cream, crafts, 

stalls, a dino soar, pony rides, music and much more. All funds raised go to the school 

PTFA 

mailto:volunteer@steineracademyexeter.org.uk


 
In at the Deep End: Growing our own Teachers.  
We always knew that there would be no standing still once our school was given the green light to 

open. Along with the three other Steiner academies we knew that our opportunity was enormous but 

the challenges daunting. One of these challenges was always going to be the needs to find suitable 

teachers to work in this new type of school. Many of our pioneering staff had combined Steiner 

training with state training or had direct experience of Steiner education in other settings. (At the last 

count 12 of our staff have a first degree in Steiner education).  

Together with Hereford, Frome and Bristol we are entering a new era of growth in Steiner education.  

Over the next five to six years the number of children being educated in these four publicly-funded 

Steiner academies will grow to over 2,000, more than the number of pupils currently on roll in all the 

privately funded UK Steiner schools combined.  With this comes a commensurate growth in the number 

of teachers needed. Current Steiner teacher-education opportunities are very diverse – you can read 

about these on the Steiner Waldorf Schools Fellowship web site, but they will struggle to meet the 

needs of the four academies.   

In response to this need, and in collaboration with the other Steiner academies, we are launching an 

exciting new initiative.   

In the week commencing August 14th (no rest for the wicked, as they say), we will be hosting here in 

Exeter the first part of what will become on-going training and support for new teachers, assistants, 

prospective teachers and Interested Others. It is aimed primarily at class and subject teachers 

beginning their work in a Steiner Academy in September 2017.  

Additional ongoing training is planned throughout the year. This will also sit alongside other provision, 

such as the West of England Steiner Teacher Training course (WESTT). Subject to numbers, we will also 

be inviting new and prospective colleagues from the privately-funded Steiner schools, although early 

indications are that we already have a cohort of 20-30 students from within our own four schools.  

The course will include an experience of main lesson, using a focus on classes 1 and 6 to highlight best 

practice; group study and practical experience of Steiner’s ideas and methods of teaching as an art, 

artistic activities to nourish and to deepen understanding of the Steiner teaching method and the inner 

work of the teacher, plus many chances to socialise and network. Hopefully this will contribute to the 

creation of groups of colleagues across the schools, helping them to continue networking, sharing 

resources and providing moral support.   

If you are interested in attending and can make a good case for being a prospective future teacher, 

please do let us know, but don’t be disappointed if we say no: our priority is to work effectively with 

those colleagues who will be in post from September.  

If you are interested in helping the event, for example with catering and accommodation (although we 

anticipate that most attendees will camp on site) again, please do let us know. We want this to be 

zero-cost for those working in the academies and reasonably priced for others. Alongside myself and 

other colleagues in Exeter, the course will be co-ordinated by our own Teacher Education Lead Jenny 

Wragg and Academies’ School Improvement Partner Sarah Wilson, previously of Michael Hall.  

For own Mike Marks, Vicky Priddle and Jenny Mathers (our new class teachers in September) this will 

be a huge support and will hopefully lay the foundations not only for their growth as teachers, but for 

the Steiner Academy Exeter’s role in this vital work. Alan Swindell, Principal  

 

 
 



A course for parents with children 0 – 7 years old  
We are pleased that Joy de Barker is offering our parents a course of six 

sessions (spread over the year) introducing the theory and practice of Steiner 

early years education and its important contribution to childhood today.  

It will provide a good grounding in the theory and practices used in the first 7 

years at a Steiner school and aims to help families get the most out of school 

life and its community.  

The sessions aim to develop confidence, understanding and a greater ability to engage with children in 

an imaginative and creative way. 

The course will cover; Child development, Rhythm, Repetition and Reverence, Play, Discipline, 

Mealtimes, Festivals and Celebrations. Dates are during the school holidays as follows: 

Session 1 – Monday 23 October 2017 

Session 2 – Tuesday 24 October 2017 

Session 3 – Thursday 15 February 2018 

Session 4 - Friday 16 February 2018 

Session 5 – Thursday 31 May 2018 

Session 6 – Friday 1 June 2018 

The price will be £150 for the 6 sessions, please register your interest via reception or the google form 

emailed out. If you are unable to afford the cost please still register your interest we will be offering 

concessions and possibly free places. 

'I can't thank Joy enough for all her love and strength in her conviction that our children really are the most 

important people in our lives and that to simplify and prioritise creates harmony in the family unit.' EF  

Remember to put down your phone this summer  –screenagers – Katie Young  
I regularly get emails from ‘Screenagersõ as I enquired about their film once. They now provide a 

welcome break from ‘work emails’ here are some extracts that I have found useful and informative.  

We've all lost track of time when using our phones. So many parents, myself included, want to make 

sure the screen time limits we've set are being followed by ourselves and our children. And we'd like the 

limits to be respected without saying "time's up" all the time. Luckily for us, there are several apps out 

there designed to manage screen time limits so we don't always have to.   

  

I've used OurPact with Tessa in the past. I could set the app to make all of the other apps disappear 

from her phone every night at  9 pm. OurPact would then repopulate the apps onto her phone at 

whatever time I programmed it to bring them back. This was especially helpful to help Tessa get in the 

habit of putting her phone away at bedtime.   

  

It can be hard to have open conversations with our kids  about the importance of setting and enforcing 

these time limits, but success comes from involving them in the discussion.  I encourage you to talk with 

your family about what limits you should all set for yourselves and how much control you should each 

have.  

This quote is about summer reading – real books or an e-reader? 

All e -readers come with WiFi, but only some, like the Kindle Fire, are designed to double as a tablet. An 

e-reader with tablet -capabilities makes switching from the book to games too easy  and tempting for 

kids to pass up. To keep your kidsõ eyes on the words instead of the games this summer, I recommend 

only using e-readers that do not have tablet functionality.   

And finally a message form our Safeguarding team. Please consider what your child is playing/watching 

this summer we recommend you follow the age ratings. Safeguarding team . 

http://screenagersmovie.us12.list-manage.com/track/click?u=836fba7e80cfddf96ec96c454&id=e5319b83f9&e=d14915777c


Moses by class 3 
  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

   
 
 
 

 
 

 
Study Group Reflections  
After nearly a whole year without a study group we were very fortunate to have John Burnett join us this 

term to share his immense experience and insights. 

Whilst initially the focus of these sessions was on the 12 senses, the last few weeks took a diversion into 

looking at the College Imagination that many Steiner teachers use as a tool to support their work. I 

would like to share some reflections on this. 



All sorts of notions float around Steiner education and, depending on your own point of view, some of 

them can be quite disconcerting. In the predominately secular culture of our time notions of “angels” 

and “gnomes” can seem at best a bit twee and at worst out right doolally!  

Through Anthroposophy Steiner was exploring the integration of the spiritual within systems of human 

knowledge and ways of knowing. However, I was very interested to learn that, when Steiner spoke of 

Angels, Archangels and the Archai to the very first teachers of the very first Steiner Waldorf School, he 

offered them as an image – belief was not necessary or important. 

Images, as metaphors for lived experience, can be a powerful tool for both the individual and a 

community. They can provide a language for experiences that often occur beyond out day-to-day 

practical communication. 

Unlike all his other lectures, this set of images (known now as the College Imagination ) was not recorded 

as he said them. Instead, like the one I share below, there are different versions drawn from the notes 

jotted down by the teachers who were there. Image and metaphor are perhaps most powerful when they 

are alive in people and not set in stone. 

òBehind each of us stands our Angel gently laying hands upon our head. This Angel gives each of you the 

strength you need.  

Above your heads hovers a ring of Archangels. They convey from one to the other of you what each of 

you has to give to the o ther. They connect your souls. Thus you receive the courage you require. (From 

this courage, the Archangels form a vessel.)  

The Light of Wisdom is given to us by the Higher Beings of the Archai, 

who do not form themselves into a ring, but come from the b eginning 

of time, reveal themselves and disappear into primordial distances. 

They project into this space only as a drop. (A drop of Time Light falls 

into the vessel of courage from the active Time Spirit.) ò 

(noted down by Caroline von Heydebrand  

I feel that even the staunchest aetheist, without the pressure of 

belief, might be able to acknowledge the power of this image.   

For me the thought of facing a classroom full of children, of any age, 

is a daunting one. Imagining an Angel, my Angel, standing behind me 

offers me a sense of support and strength beyond myself. With that I 

can begin to sense my best self! 

The image of the Archangels provides me with a sense of how communities are woven together through 

the giving and receiving we all engage with. Not just materially but with our kindnesses, our honesty, our 

commitments, our passions, sorrows and joys. In the group we talked about how wherever there is more 

than one person involved, the image of the Archangels is at work. Being seen and received can give us 

the courage to bring our best selves into play and co-create something with integrity. 

The Archai feels more illusive as an image and for me this hints at the sense of mystery I experience as 

my life unfolds. They are also known as “Time Spirits” and support a sense of knowing what needs to be 

done.  As someone who often overanalyses each decision that comes my way, this image could support 

me in having faith that my actions are timely…even if they seem to take me two steps backwards at first! 

“There is so much more to say, ask and explore!” is how each study group session ends. I sincerely hope 

the group will continue in some form next year as I feel my journey as a parent is deeply enriched by 

engaging with the philosophy that underpins our schools approach. Holly Holt, Kindergarten (soon to be 

class 1!) parent.  



Class 8 Tempest 
  

 

 

 

You’re on a boat, on your way to a 

wedding in Africa, everything is set for a 

beautiful celebration and then boom! your 

ship crashes into an island that wasn’t on the map, where a magician and his 

daughter have lived alone with nature spirits and the son of a dead witch for a 

decade.   

So begin the Tempest. Sometimes seen as the pinnacle of Shakespeare's art, The 

Tempest is a play for all times and all places as it explores our ridiculousness, 

racism, revenge and redemption, this time however given a certain Class 8 twist inspired by Guardians of 

the Galaxy and street art.   

 

Community News, Events and Advertising  
Disclaimer: Placement of advertisements does not imply endorsement by SAE of the products or services offered.  

House hold items for sale :  

¶ Handy electric silent garden shredder for sale needs sharpening expensive new only asking £25  

¶ Jemima bed frame  single easy to assemble only  £15 

¶ Small computer desk with retractable drawer grey only £10  

Can deliver if necessary please contact Kayte on 01392 851947 

 

Offer of guinea pig cage  

Our children have left home and we no longer have small animal pets for them; we had guinea pigs for probably 10 

years.  We have a couple of cages and an outside pen, feeding bowl(s) and water bottle that we would be happy to 

give away to a family wanting to start keeping guinea pigs.  They are in reasonably good condition such that an 



animal or two animals (they like company) could go straight into them. One of our daughters works for Street Child, 

providing education and support in Sierra Leone, Liberia and northern Nigeria (https://www.street-child.co.uk/) so 

if a family did want to give a small contribution, we’d suggest it went there. Julie Glover, julie@blue -wave.co.uk   

                      Pregnancy Yoga   
 

Pregnancy is the most sacred 

time of a womenõs life, I invite 

you to join me for an hour a 

week to prepare and nourish 

your body and mind for birth 

and beyond, allowing the body 

to move in gentle opening 

sequences using the breath and 

sound to bring calm and 

tranquillity.   

                           Class starts Monday 5
th

 June 2017  

Monday 9.30 ð 10.30  

The panelled  room, Steiner 

Academy,  Cowley Bridge Road, 

Exeter EX4 5AD    

£7 or £36 for six classes  

Contact:  

 Chantal Allen  

07530209687  

chantal@nourishandnurture.me   

 

Young Dartington  
A holiday camp for 8-14 year old in the summer holidays 

in the grounds of the beautiful Dartington Estate.  Each 

child can choose from a variety of exciting activities such 

as water-sports, pottery and quest games and many 

more. Camping is optional but one of the favourite 

activities.  We offer excitement, freedom and fun and 

treat children with the respect and dignity they 

deserve.  T. Indie 07818032443 indielyndale@gmail.com 

Cottage in Mallorca  with small swimming pool, sleeps 6 (+ 2 in independent cottage outside) surrounded by 

fields but in walking distance to delightful village square, with bank, chemist and shops. 20 minutes by car from the 

airport and with good bus and train connections all over the island. Two families could go together but be 

independent. See https://www.airbnb.co.uk/rooms/430885  for details, but much lower rates will apply 

Graham Kennish kennish46@gmail.com 

Therapeutic Massage and Healing   Ayurvedic, Aromatherapy and Soul Therapy. Tailoring 

sessions to suit your needs. Working with many dis -eases including muscle ache, fibromyalgia, cancer, 

depression, stress and tension, insomnia and fatigue. Available in Exeter and Buckfastleigh Call Katrina  

Shee-Han 07518170727/01364 643117 

House share wanted  

Are you looking for companions to house share in Exeter or surrounding areas? House sharing can be meaningful to 

promote sociability, collaboration and many skills children need for their future. It is also a great economic tool, 

since rents in Exeter are raising rapidly. If so, please leave a message at 07572794721, Kat, parent in class 9  

https://www.street-child.co.uk/
mailto:julie@blue-wave.co.uk
http://www.bing.com/local?lid=YN1029x12886207547744292452&id=YN1029x12886207547744292452&q=Steiner+Academy+Exeter&name=Steiner+Academy+Exeter&cp=50.7418098449707%7e-3.54662799835205&ppois=50.7418098449707_-3.54662799835205_Steiner+Academy+Exeter
http://www.bing.com/local?lid=YN1029x12886207547744292452&id=YN1029x12886207547744292452&q=Steiner+Academy+Exeter&name=Steiner+Academy+Exeter&cp=50.7418098449707%7e-3.54662799835205&ppois=50.7418098449707_-3.54662799835205_Steiner+Academy+Exeter
mailto:chantal@nourishandnurture.me
mailto:indielyndale@gmail.com
https://www.airbnb.co.uk/rooms/430885
mailto:kennish46@gmail.com


 

Does your child want to learn flute or piano but too young to begin lessons at school?  

Would you prefer your child to be taught outside of school hours?  

Slots available for lessons from my teaching studio near school. Am currently one of the piano teachers at Steiner 

Academy and have taught both privately and in a school setting. 

Member of Incorporated Society of Musicians (www.ism.org) 

Competitive Rates and first lesson free!  

For more information please contact: 

James Knight Tel: 01392 966921/07766 540595 Email: j.i.knight@live.co.uk 

  
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Heartsong 

SONGS OF 

PEACE, FREEDOM AND JOY 
Including Gospel, Harmonic Temple , 

Contemporary, Taize  
WITH ALISON WHITTALL 

April 28th May  25th June 30th July  26th  
LAST SUNDAY IN THE MONTH 

7pm – 9.30pm  
Friends Meeting House, Wynard, Magdalen St 

EX24HU 
Harmonies taught by ear, no experience necessary 

Cost £10 (£7 conc)  

alising@btopenworld.com  

CREDITON COMMUNITY CHOIR (NEW) 
Led by Alison Whittall 

Mondays 7.30pm  - 9pm 
Vibrant, eclectic, exhilarating harmony singing 

including world music 
Contemporary, gospel, jazz, pop, sacred, folk. 

Songs in English - easy and accessible with challenge 
also! 

Tips and warm ups to improve your voice. 
FUN and UPLIFTING 

Songs with heart, beauty and passion. 
All ages welcome.  No experience necessary. 
Come and enjoy your voice and each other! 

‘Unbounded joy’ says a choir member 
£60 per term (£50 conc)   £5 taster session 

alising@btopenworld.com 
www.alising.co.uk 

Crediton Congregational Church   EX173LF 

 

http://www.ism.org/
mailto:j.i.knight@live.co.uk

